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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  16th December 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  R  Gee,

D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens,.  Clerks - M Shinn, A Jobson  & L Warmington 

1. Apologies:  Cllrs. K Mison, R Warmington & Chairman for being late.  P.C. Spraggons
2. Register of members interests:  There were none at this point
3. Minutes of  previous meetings 12th & 18th November 2004  :  

Page 2 – Clare Ancient House Museum – should state “finger post” signs should be able….
Page 3 – Item d) – Cllr. Daniels will “not” be attending
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Scott, a parishioner explained he was at the meeting to report that in the last month there had been a lot of dog fouling between Callis Street and Bridewell Street and he wondered whether there was any correlation between the amount of fouling and the notices stating there were fines of up to £1000 if this was not cleared up.  There is also a lot on the common especially near the gates going into it.  Vice-Chairman explained we have good contact with the Dog Warden who covers a large area.  Cllr. J Smith is our liaison so she will contact the Dog Warden.  ACTION:  CLLR. J SMITH.  Cllr. J Smith also asked Mr Scott to contact her directly if the problem continues and if he knows of anyone responsible.  It was explained the Dog Warden can be asked to come out and inspect the area.  If it is known who is responsible it can be put in writing to the Dog Warden and she would contact them. Vice Chairman explained this is a problem which the Parish Council takes seriously.
County Cllr. L Warmington asked whether there had been any liaison with Highways about the problem with two way traffic in Nethergate Street due to the building work going on there.  He explained that normally the developers apply for a licence from Highways to cone off an area in the road.  He has passed the problem to Highways and they said they would look at the problem before deciding on any action.  Another congestion matter which arose last week and will continue this week is that St Edmundsbury are doing a sample survey of what people are putting in their various coloured bins.  Last week this was a problem on the Friday morning as they were in Cavendish Road at around 8.20am which is the busy time for people taking children to school.  He has spoken to Borough and they have said they will try to avoid this time when they do it this week.

Police Report -  Clerk M Shinn reported she had spoken to P.C. Spraggons and he too had talked about the congestion in Nethergate Street.  He understood from Highways that the Parish Council had put in a complaint about this but it was explained we had not.  However it may be that a Councillor had contacted them independently.  He asked if this was the case, could the Councillor speak to him before he proceeded further with Highways.  Regarding recent robberies in Clare at the Co-op and at the bakers, CID are dealing with this as they have set up a special team that deal with ram-raid burglaries and offences of this type.  Recently the “SID” – speed indicator device was used near to the Middle School at about 3pm one afternoon and of 114 people checked there were only 3 who were doing above 35mph. 

5. Matters arising from previous minutes: 18/11/04 - Page 2 – Cllr. J Smith said she had sent off the questionnaire about recycling of bicycles.  Page 7 – Community awards - Cllr. J Smith explained she had problems with the disc given to her by Cllr. L Stevens with the Clare logo on it.  They will work together on this and this and this will be put on next month’s agenda.  ACTION: CLERK  12/11/04 – Cllr. Gee reported that the path from Bridewell Street to the common has been re-tarmacced.
6. Correspondence:

Suffolk C.C. – Details of a seminar about “use it or lose it” – regarding local businesses.  As the date has now passed, Cllr. J Smith will take the details and enquire about being involved in further seminars.
Stop Stansted Expansion -  Details of a forthcoming meeting – circulated

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Information about the planning application for the Cattle Market redevelopment – circulated
St Edmundsbury B.C. – Papers regarding community involvement in planning – circulated

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Changes to the licensing act - circulated 

F A Valiant – Details of estimated costs for extra work relating to the churchyard wall – this will be put on next month’s agenda for a decision.  ACTION: CLERK

Landmark Trust – Regarding the dates their part of the  Ancient House is open for the public to look around.  Dates will need to be confirmed for 2007 and 2008.  Cllr. Daniels explained we provide volunteers to show people around therefore Tom Shaw of the Ancient House committee should be notified of the dates.  The same weeks will be booked for 2007 and 2008.  ACTION: CLERK

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Steve Boor -  Regarding the lighting in Malting Lane querying the costs as detailed last month.  Clerk has spoken to him explaining the new light will go onto an already existing pole.  He will provide further costs reflecting this.  No further action will be taken until this information is received.  He will need to be notified that the existing pole is a wooden one in case that has any bearing.  ACTION: CLERK

Clare Playing Field Appeal Fund – From John Humphrey, Treasurer, thanking the Parish Council for donating the £300 from the Village of the Year award.

St Edmundsbury B. C. - Advising  Christmas opening hours.

St Edmundsbury  B.C. – Details of Standards Committee meetings – circulated

Sheila Martin – Thanks from the Royal Women’s British Legion Women’s section for payment for the band for Remembrance Sunday.

Clare in Bloom – Informing that they would like to prune the roses and clear away the dead wood in the area around the churchyard.  There is no objection to this being done and a letter will be sent stating this.  ACTION: CLERK

SALC – Invitation to Chairmen of Parish Council’s to attend a “Public Celebration of Suffolk” at the official opening of Suffolk County Council’s Endeavour House in Ipswich.  Chairman will be unable to attend.
St Edmundsbury B.C. – Regarding the problems with refuse collections, stating that the Manager in Haverhill has been asked to monitor the area and speak to the crew reminding them of their obligations.

S.C.C., Highways – E-mail from Jim Nunn stating our comments regarding the work in Chilton Street have been passed on and they will not know whether any more of the path can be completed until next March when new budgets are set.

GO-East – Regarding the “Cleaner Safer Greener Competition” for local communities.  As the deadline for this years competition has passed we will consider entering or looking at suitable entries for next time.

Summer Club – Tracey Snow has contacted the Chairman asking for a donation of £100 and this has been passed to the Finance Committee.  ACTION: FINANCE COMMITTEE  
7. Finance:

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial Clerk explained these stating that donations shown were recommended by the Finance Committee.  Acceptance of these recommendations was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Acceptance of the monthly accounts was recommended by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.
(b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none.
8. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported  that after the switching on of the Christmas lights there was quite a lot of extra mess on the Market Hill and Callis Street.   Mr Mortlock spent an extra two hours clearing these areas and a comment was received from a parishioner, Mr Groom about how much better the area looked after he had done this.  Extra payment will be made to Mr Mortlock for this and will be added onto next month’s cheque.  Mr Hines took 20 minutes this week to be Father Christmas for the pre-school.  This was made up later in the week.  Mr Hines has done an extra job cutting back the hedgerows  on the railings at Highfield.  All leaves in Nethergate Street have been cleared with Mr Gotts doing the final clearing.  Cllrs. O And J Smith met with both cleaners to discuss progress and any problems.  Mr Mortlock has been asked to remove his working clothes once he is not on duty and he was told there have been some comments about his behaviour in public.  He requires new jacket and boots and they both possibly need gaiters for wet weather.  ARCO catalogue will be passed to Cllr. O Smith to look these items up.  ACTION:  CLERK. 
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal said there was nothing to report
c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens reported that this month’s committee meeting had been cancelled.  Last week the trees for the cemetery were delivered and were planted last Sunday.  The gutters on the chapel were cleared and leaves were removed from the cremation area.  Cllr. Neal expressed thanks to those who did this work – Cllrs. Gee and Mison and Tony Smith.  The bench near the chapel which is to be repaired by Mr Wheeler had  been the subject of discussion about whether it would be best to repair in situe or for Mr Wheeler to take it to his workshop.  It was agreed he would do in workshop and a letter will be sent to him.  ACTION: CLERK     
I. Signs – Discuss costs – Clerk had provided details of costs of signs from Borough and after discussion it was agreed that these costs (£100) be accepted and the signs be ordered.  ACTION CLERK
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels said there was nothing to report
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels reported that at their meeting donations for Newstalk and the Citizens Advice Bureau were agreed.  There was discussion about a £250 grant to the Ancient House but as the Finance Committee were unsure of the type of signs and what they would be for, Cllr. Daniels will seek further clarification from the Ancient House committee.  A grant of £250 at the start of our financial year would mean we had spent a quarter of the amount precepted for grants and the Finance Committee were not sure they wanted to lose this amount so early in the financial year.  Cllr. Daniels questioned what benefit these signs would have to the parishioners of Clare as they are entirely aimed at visitors.  Cllr. J Smith stated that visitors are good for the community. And she said that original signs were provided through St Edmundsbury so it may be that some money may be available from them.  She feels it would be better to add to the posts already in place rather than adding new ones.  It was agreed that the £1000 put in the precept for grants should be sufficient.  Cllr. Daniels questioned whether the £1000 for Christmas lights would be enough.  Cllr. J Smith said she was to report on this matter later in the meeting but it seemed relevant to do this now.  From next year the Borough want the community to take over the lights completely.  The Borough will give us the lights and storage has been arranged but there is concern about the condition of the lights.  Borough have been asked for a breakdown of costings as they have said this year they cost them £6100 and it is not clear how this figure is made up.  The Clare business community are concerned about the amount they will need to find and were going to ask the Parish Council if they would undertake the insurance of the lights.  This would be needed for the whole time the lights are up.  Finance Committee will need to investigate this.  Chairman said it seems to be difficult getting information from the Borough about fixed figures such as the cost of storage of the lights.  He will question them further as necessary.  Several parishioners this year have made donations.  All precept figures have to be submitted tomorrow if further funding is needed it must be decided now.  Chairman suggested contingency funds could be used but Financial Clerk said the contingency figures have already been reduced so it may be better to precept for a higher amount for contingencies – i.e. £3000.  All were in agreement.  Cllr. O Smith said letters of thanks should be sent to the Clare Business Association, Sandra and Tony Beverly and June and Malcolm Smith for the Christmas lights.  ACTION: CLERK.   Cllr. Daniels also reported that a review of the assets register is needed as this was last done some three years ago.  He pointed out as part of risk management the street cleaners should remove their uniform when not on duty and this should reduce any risk to the Council.  There may be a need to look at legal expenses and insurance.  Some currently available indemnities are not worth having and advice may be needed from Zurich our current insurers about insurance for legal expenses for the Council as a whole.     
I. Meeting to discuss CHOC - set date – Cllr. Daniels suggested this should be held in early February.  He said there was a need for a review of CHOC’s constitution in such matters as appointment of trustees.  Cllr. L Stevens asked for clarification on this and pointed out that all local organisations have the right to put forward one member of their organisation.  There has been a suggestion that it is currently more complicated than it needs to be.  Also the finances need to be reviewed including the fabric of the building and the marketing of their facilities.  Cllr. L Stevens said advice has been taken from the Borough about this in the past.  She asked whether all CHOC trustees would be invited to this meeting.  Cllr. O Smith said she understood it would just be Council as owners of the buildings.  Cllr. L Stevens said the CHOC committee feel under scrutiny .  Chairman said a number of current CHOC committee members are standing down but as Anita Baxter is the longest serving member on CHOC and also their Treasurer she would need to be involved in this meeting.  All happy with this suggestion.  The date will be agreed between Cllrs. Daniels, L Stevens and the Clerk. ACTION:  CLLRS. DANIELS/L. STEVENS/CLERK 
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that this has been looked at in detail with the outgoing and incoming clerks and they were delighted with the way it is looking.  Some updating is needed and this will start in the new year.  There has been no success to date in updating Clare in Bloom website.  
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith said there was nothing to  report
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported that they have discovered that the Borough would not support replacement of the Town Hall windows with pvc windows and the Clare Society are also against this.  She has spoken to Chris Rand at Borough and been told that powder coated aluminium windows may be looked at more favourably.  She said CHOC have received four letters of complaint about the price increases and they were responding with a letter detailing their outgoings.  The roof of the Town Hall has had to be repaired and the same at the Old School.  They have received a quote about changes to the doors between the halls in the Old School but as this is not a priority will leave till the middle of next year.  There have been several complaints following the dance on Saturday night and they will be contacting the organisers about this.
i) Emergency Planning – Cllr. L Stevens said there is nothing to report at present but a meeting will be held early in the new year.
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr. J Smith reported that the AGM will be on Tuesday 25th January.   A letter will be sent to all parishioners.  There will only be about four committee members left which is not enough.  Chairman asked how the Council can help but this will need to be considered further as Councillors were persuaded to stand on this committee last year.
k) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – No report
l) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that regarding the Playing Field project there have been several recent meetings to discuss fund raising.  There will be a “Burns Supper” on 22nd January.  Posters have been put out and committee members have tickets priced at £15 each.  There will be a piper, haggis and a raffle.  It is hoped that 80-100 tickets can be sold and Cllr. L Stevens explained they need someone to address the haggis and a gentleman to do a ladies address.  She has all the verse.  The evening will  be smart dress with a bit of tartan! Peter Shaw has produced a leaflet showing how other funding will be sought such as lottery funding etc. and the Chairman has also spoken to Howard Cook at Borough about this.  Chairman reported he has received a letter from Sarah Savine stating she is withdrawing support for the Playing Field project due to wanting to raise funds to build a first floor in the pavilion to house the youth club exclusively.  He said this was not a viable suggestion as we could not bind our successors to this condition.  Tracey Snow has also withdrawn support on this basis.  Chairman will meet with them to discuss further. 
m) County Councillors report - L Warmington reported that recently released figures show there are over 5000 full time exclusions from Suffolk schools with 195 of these being permanent.  Information has recently come out about assessments of various councils and Suffolk County Council came out very well.  He has had a meeting with the Head teacher at the Middle School and Senior Education Officer about the Youth Club.  Until more is known we are to assume it will continue where it is.  The building was looked at and the Head teacher does not want to use it for anything in school.  There are sometimes problems with the behaviour of people when going through the school premises to and from the Youth Club.  There will be a meeting to discuss a code of conduct.  Regarding the recent problem with burglaries at the Co-op, the store does seem to be an easy target with no specific security measures in place.  There may be a need to investigate CCTV on the Market Hill and possibly some locality money may be available for this.  Would need the view of the Police also for this.  Chairman said Borough have agreed to extend CCTV to include rural areas so a letter will be sent to them to suggest Clare. A letter will also be sent to the Co-op management  about this.  ACTION: CLERK  Cllr. Daniels said need to be a little careful with  the proposals for CCTV on the Market Hill following dealings with Mr Butler at the Old Bank.  County Cllr. L. Warmington reported that the Boundary Committee decisions have been made and changes will go ahead as first suggested.  This makes the Clare ward a larger ward covering a wider area.    
9. Planning:

a) TCA04/1096 – Fell one Eucalyptus tree situated in a conservation area – 13a High Street, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. O Smith and carried unanimously
b) SE/04/3883/P – Provision of additional windows to east elevation – Eastfield Farm Barn, Eastfield Farm, Cavendish Road, Clare- Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously

c) SE/04/3874/P – Erection of single storey extension to rear (following demolition of conservatory) – 18 Clarence Road, Clare - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously

d) SE/04/3910/P – Erection of single storey extension to front and side and detached garage to rear – 21 Highfield, Clare   - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously

Borough decisions
SE/04/3250/P – Granted

SE/04/2777/P – Granted
SE/04/3626/P - Granted
10. Signage in Clare –  Discuss and review current and future needs – Need to get further advice from Borough and County about this.  Cllr. J Smith said when the original signs were done they were done in the same colours etc for a cohesive look.  Cllr. O Smith said if the finger posts aren’t fixed they can easily be moved round.
11. Christmas Lights – Report and future years – See Finance Committee report.
12. Local Plan for Clare – New proposals for – Chairman brought in maps showing new proposals by Borough.  They are still rejecting the idea of housing and parking behind the Swan as there would need to be a road leading off Stoke Road and Borough doubt whether any developer would have sufficient money to provide this.  They have suggested having parking on part of the Playing Field area and houses being built east of The Granary.  Cllr. L Stevens said she has serious concerns about parking plans and there may already be a covenant on the Playing Field.  The general feeling of the meeting was that the housing plan is alright but parking still needs to be behind The Swan  The original plan was for 80 houses but this has now been reduced to 40.  Borough have said this is in light of houses already being built in Nethergate Street and behind the brewery.  Borough on a whole is on target to exceed the number of houses being built in the borough.  There was a mixed response from councillors about the numbers of new houses needed but the majority opted for 60 new homes so Chairman will take all comments back to Borough.  ACTION CHAIRMAN 
13. Societies Event in Town Hall – Update – Cllr. O Smith said she and Cllr. R Warmington have met and suggested the event be on a Saturday and in the Town Hall. It would be open to the public from 10am-5pm.  Originally it was hoped to have it in March but hall not available so agreed date is 9th April.  Cllrs. O Smith and R. Warmington will present a package at the January or February meeting once they have identified people to approach.
14. Housing Development High Street – Discuss naming of – Chairman said the developers want to call it Nethergate Court but this may cause confusion with Nethergate Street.  Cllr. O Smith said this name does not reflect the history of the site as the brewery has only been there 10-12 years.  The history would need to be investigated.  Chairman said they may also need to consider the legal position in respect of roads being adopted.  A letter will be sent to the developer .  ACTION: CLERK
15. Any other business

Trees, Churchill Close – Cllr. O Smith said the planning permission sought for these was for a 30% crown reduction, however only about 5 inches has been trimmed off the trees.  A letter will be sent to Havebury.  ACTION: CLERK
Change of Clerk – Chairman expressed  the thanks of the Council  to Maria Shinn for all her work as Clerk as this is her last meeting.

Emsdens Meadow – Cllr. Daniels declared an interest and left the meeting.  Chairman explained that he had not had any response from the Emsden family but Cllr. Daniels has now informed him that they have agreed to sell the meadow to him and his neighbour.  It was suggested that they are asked to work with the Parish Council about future plans for the meadow including keeping chain link fencing so it is still an open site.  There is likely to be an anti building covenant on it.  
Meeting Closed at 9.40pm

